
European Commission opens up Interbrew’s Belgian horeca out-
lets to competing beer brands (1)

Karin ATSMA, Directorate-General Competition, unit F-3

On 15 April 2003, the European Commission
approved the amended supply agreements
between Interbrew, the largest brewer in Belgium,
and pubs, restaurants or hotels (horeca-outlets)
located on the Belgian market. The Commission
had required Interbrew to amend these agree-
ments in order to offer some real possibilities for
its competitors to enter its horeca outlets.

I. Competition policy context

Interbrew is the largest Belgian brewer and holds
an overall market share of roughly 56% of the
Belgian horeca sector. Due to this market share, it
is the only Belgian brewer whose exclusivity
agreements are clearly not covered by the Block
Exemption Regulation on Vertical Agreements. (2)
This Block Exemption Regulation allows a brewer
with a market share not exceeding 30% to oblige
horeca outlets to buy all their beer from it in
exchange for a five year loan or for as long as they
would lease or sub-lease the premises from it.

In the past, Interbrew had the right – like any other
brewer – to tie horeca outlets without much legal
constraint. Indeed the previous Block Exemption
Regulation provided in practice a safe haven even
for brewers with very substantial market shares. (3)
In view of the changed situation, Interbrew noti-
fied its brewery contracts and offered some
amendments. The Commission found these
amendments insufficient and it therefore required
additional concessions from Interbrew. Following
the publication on 20 November 2002 of a 19(3)
notice (4), in which the amendments by Interbrew
until that moment were described at length, the
Commission received comments from several
stakeholders. These comments led to other lengthy
discussions and one additional concession by
Interbrew on lease and sublease ties, which will be
described below. With this last concession the
Commission is now satisfied that the amended
brewery contracts no longer restrict competition in
an appreciable manner.

II. Amended agreements

In Belgium, there are close to 50,000 horeca outlets.
Over 10,000 of these outlets have concluded a
supply contract directly with Interbrew. All these
contracts initially contained a clause forcing them
to serve exclusively Interbrew’s beers. Interbrew
has now agreed to give these outlets – what the
Commission considers to be – a real opportunity to
serve also beers from its competitors. The amend-
ments to the contracts will give the horeca outlets
the following possibilities.

a) Loan agreements

Under the so-called loan agreements, most of
which have a maximum duration of five years,
Interbrew provides independent horeca-outlets
with a loan, a bank guarantee or valuable material
(e.g. cooling installations). The more than 7000
outlets which have so far been entirely tied to
Interbrew under a loan agreement will now be able
to buy from Interbrew’s competitors a) any
draught beer other than pils and b) any beer
(including pils) in bottles or cans.

In other words, the Commission accepts that in
return for a loan, the horeca-outlets commit them-
selves to purchasing from Interbrew draught pils
on an exclusive basis. This exclusivity covers the
Stella, Jupiler and Safir lager brands which are
served from 30 liter or 50 liter kegs. In the unlikely
event that Interbrew’s draught pils would account
for less than 50% of the outlet’s total beer
throughput, the outlet has to ensure that it
purchases the shortfall also from Interbrew’s port-
folio of brands.

This leaves the horeca outlets the freedom to buy
draught beer other than pils as well as bottled or
canned beer, including pils, from Interbrew’s
competitors.

Moreover, the outlets can now also terminate their
exclusivity contract more easily. They can do so at
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(1) See also press release of 15 April 2003, IP/03/545.

(2) Commission Regulation (EC) No 2790/1999 of 22 December 1999 on the application of Article 81(3) of the Treaty to categories
of vertical agreements and concerted practices, OJ L 336, 29.12.1999, p. 21.

(3) Title II of Regulation No 1984/83.

(4) Notice published pursuant to Article 19(3) of Regulation No 17 concerning notification COMP/A37.904/F3 – Interbrew, OJ C
283, 20.11.2002, p. 14.



any time prior to normal termination after five
years, provided they give Interbrew a three
months’ notice. If the outlets do so, they (or the
competing brewer from whom they intend to buy
in future) must of course repay the outstanding
capital of the loan or the remaining value of the
material (or return this material in kind). However,
in case they have to repay the outstanding capital
of the loan, they do not have to pay the penalty
which the lender is normally entitled to claim from
them for early repayment. The possibility to termi-
nate the contract and the conditions applicable are
set out in the ‘General terms and conditions of
sale’ which are printed on the back of every
invoice.

b) Lease or sublease agreements

Under the so-called lease or sublease agreements,
which last for at least nine years, Interbrew owns
the outlet and lets it to an independent operator or
it is the principal lessee of this outlet and sublets it
to such an operator. The more than 3000 other
outlets which are Interbrew’s property or for
which Interbrew is the principal lessee and which
have sofar also been entirely tied to Interbrew also
gain the freedom to supply some competing beer
brands.

Firstly, they will be able to serve any beer in
bottles or cans brewed by Interbrew competitors
since the exclusivity in future only covers draught
beer. Secondly, the outlet operator has the right to
sell one brand of draught beer other than pils
brewed by a competitor, i.e. a ‘guest beer’. The
Commission accepts that this ‘guest beer’ will be
supplied by Interbrew or a wholesaler appointed
by it. In order to verify whether the ‘guest beer’
clause has given competing brewers a real entry
into Interbrew’s lease and sublease outlets, the
Commission will review the impact of the clause
after one year of operation.

The ‘guest beer’ clause was introduced as a result
of the comments received from stakeholders. The
amended agreement as described in the 19(3)
notice contained a exclusivity clause applicable to
all types of beer brewed by Interbrew under its
own brand or under a licence agreement. The
Commission realised after several comments
concerning this issue, that the implementation of

this exclusivity clause for all types of beer would
lead to indistinctness. Brewers who wanted access
to an Interbrew horeca outlet, would every time
have to offer convincing proof that their draught
beer is of another type than the one brewed by
Interbrew. This would create a constant battle
because the term ‘type’ is open to interpretation.

The ‘guest beer’ clause resolves this situation as it
gives clarity for all parties concerned and it offers
real opportunities for competing brewers to enter
Interbrew’s outlets. It is important to note that with
this final amendment Interbrew is not able to
invoke its exclusivity for draught beer against this
‘guest beer’ on the ground that the latter is a type of
beer (e.g. white beer, amber beer, etc.) already
brewed by itself.

III. Commission’s approval

The Commission has informed Interbrew (by
means of a negative clearance comfort letter) that
its amended agreements no longer lead to an
appreciable restriction of competition. Interbrew
has committed itself to implement the amended
agreements within two months after the Commis-
sion’s approval.

IV. Contacts with National
IV. Competition Authorities

It is worth mentioning that in the course of the
proceedings of this case, the Commission has
worked closely with two national authorities. First,
the Netherlands competition authority (NMa) has
sought guidance from the Commission in the
context of its handling of brewery contracts noti-
fied by Heineken, the leading Dutch brewer with a
market share also exceeding 30%. The NMa
approved Heineken’s amended brewery contracts
on 29 May 2002 broadly following the line applied
by the Commission in the underlying case.
Second, the Belgian authority has participated in
meetings between the Commission and Interbrew.

This is an example of the fruits borne by intensi-
fied contacts with NCAs, a phenomenon that
should be even more frequent in the future through
the European Competition Network (ECN).
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